STRATFIELD SAYE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 6th February 2023 at 7.30pm 

at Stratfield Saye Village Hall

ORDINARY MEETING 

Present:

Cllr Speed


Cllr Harborne


Cllr Hall



Cllr Preston


Cllr Toosey
Cllr Tomblin


Cllr Robinson  

Cllr Durrant.  
Cllr Vaughan  


Mrs L. Webb (Parish Clerk)





5 members of the public





1.23.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Cllr Toms and Cllr Vaughan.
2.23.
Minutes of the Meeting 5th December 2022
Cllr Preston proposed acceptance of the minutes, seconded by Cllr Harborne and signed by the Chairman Cllr Speed. 
3.23.
Matters Arising from the Minutes






44.18a  Lengthsman Scheme.
The lock to the pavilion door is fine, it is just stiff. We have £1283 left in the pot to be spent. There are things on the list to be done in Spring. LW to ask for suggestions from residents in the next LVL. 





CT
44.18b  Football Pitch future. Cllr Speed explained the recreation ground is being changed into a war memorial and a walking path. Cllr Speed and Cllr Toms are tasked with thinking about its layout but unfortunately they have been unable to meet so far. It is possible to apply to the War Memorial Association for a grant to part fund a memorial, but the Duke is willing to meet the cost of this project. The new design will include trees, planting and paths. Should we ask the Duke for a maintenance fund for future costs?  It needs to be a low cost maintenance project. We could perhaps create a charity trust?  We also need some ideas for the future of the pavilion. 







AS/MT
7.21b  New Street Phone Box. The Clerk has asked seven local tradesmen for quotes to supply and fit shelving in the phone box. Only one provided a quote – DJ Forbes in the sum of £331.68 (inclusive of VAT).   An application was submitted to the Councillor Community Grant Fund and Cllr Durrant confirmed that he was happy to progress the application for £331.68. It was not possible to ask for a new jubilee tree or new gardening competition cups in this application as the rules specify that you can only apply for one thing each financial year.  






 



LW    
3.23a
Should we display the minutes from each PC meeting on the four noticeboards? We are not legally obliged to do this – publishing on our website is sufficient. However, we acknowledge that many of our residents are not online. Unfortunately the noticeboards are not large enough to display the minutes in addition to everything else that is legally required to be there. Reminder already put in the LVL and on all noticeboards that copies of the minutes can be obtained from LW if parishioners wish. The four noticeboards are in a very fragile state. It was decided to put a copy of the minutes in the phone box once the shelves are in and in the Village Hall. 
There was a significant interruption of the meeting by a member of the public. 
8.21a   Water and electricity supply. Water supply has been left on as instructed by the councillors at the last meeting. LW just received a massive electricity bill of £276.63 from SSE – absolutely ridiculous given that the pavilion is not used. A meter reading has been supplied and a new bill of £34.96 is on its way. LW spoken to SSE regarding disconnecting the electricity. There is disconnection fee and a reconnection fee payable or we can turn off at circuit breaker (to ensure zero usage) and call them to write off the quarterly charge every time they send a bill (every 3 months). There was a vote and all councillors agreed that LW should turn off the circuit breaker and write off the service charge each quarter. 
59.22.b  6th May 2023 coronation of King Charles. We could host a village party on the 7th at the recreation ground, at the visitors centre on the Estate or in the village hall. The recreation ground is difficult for people with mobility issues or for those that need to sit. 

Cllr Speed asked the members of the public if they had any thoughts. Mrs Upton said that the village used to have a Harvest Festival. There were 7 or 8 long tables in the village hall – 8 cooks would bring a game pie to feed each table. We could do something similar for the King’s Coronation. 

This format might exclude people who don’t know many people in the village. 
Mr Corden suggested hosting it at the pub. The ground is flatter, people could contribute to a cake table, the bar would be open, tombola and people could either bring their own food or or we could do a BBQ. Face painting etc. The pub is a communal facility. Cllr Speed said the Duke has indicated he would also be happy to contribute to the cost. There was a vote and 3 councillors voted in favour of holding the party at The Iron Duke. We can ask for the public’s  feedback on facebook and/or in the LVL.  
Part of the celebrations is taking part in the Big Help Out on Monday 8th May. We need ideas for this. Games so people can give a voluntary donation?
Perhaps organising this might be too much with the lunch as well?
Litter picking – thank you to Mr Toosey and his daughter Georgia who were seen out at the weekend collecting rubbish.  
The difficulty with the PC organising a litter collection is insurance liability and the lack of pavements in the village. 

Perhaps we could organise one along the devils highway as there are no cars but lots of litter down there? 

LW and Cllr Toosey will organise the Coronation Party. 

4.23.
 Borough Councillors’ reports

Report from Cllr Tomblin. 
There is a Scrutiny special meeting held on 14th Feb at 6.30pm to consider the call in against the cabinet decision regarding the new leisure park. 
This Thursday 9th there is a EPH meeting to consider the response to Levelling UP planning changes by the Government.  
The Council recently held its 9th Low Cost Home Ownership event, welcoming in hundreds of people interested in buying affordable homes in the area. The council also provides loans of up to £30,000 through its Own Home Loan Scheme to help first time buyers purchase new or existing property in the borough. For more information and to join the Council’s Home Ownership register visit https://basingstoke.homeconnections.org.uk
and to find out more about Own Home Loan visit www.basingstoke.gov.uk/own-home-loan


Basingstoke town centre will light up this February half term thanks to a partnership between Love Basingstoke and Festival Place. A light trail will span The Malls, The Anvil and The Haymarket, Festival Place, top of town and the War Memorial Park during the week of 13th February. During the week, a programme of free ‘make and take’ workshops will be hosted by top of the town businesses. 
More information will be shared through the Love Basingstoke social media channels and is available on the website at www.lovebasingstoke.co.uk

Tickets are now on sale for the Mayor’s Spring Charity Concert “Thank You for the Music”, a one-night-only celebration of song at The Anvil on Saturday 4th March at 7.30pm. Organised by Basingstoke Festival of Choirs, the evening offers something for everyone. 
Local businesses, charities and social enterprises are being invited to apply to take part in a new pilot project aimed at helping them to cut their emissions to tackle the climate emergency. Launching in the Spring, the pilot will see BDBC’s partner Climate Essentials offer a year’s worth of support to 10 local organisations to help them operate more sustainably. Providing 1-1 guidance and advice, Climate Essentials will help businesses, charities and social enterprises to measure their carbon footprint, audit their operations and make realistic plans for reducing their emissions as well as helping them to explore the wider benefits of taking action. The deadline for taking part is Friday 24th February. The applications will be considered against the project criteria. Applicants will be notified whether they have been successful by Friday 10th March. You can find out more about how to apply at www.basingstoke.gov.uk/climate-essentials-support-project

Report from Cllr Robinson

Cllr Robinson has attended 130 meetings in the last 12 months. 
Basingstoke does not have a 5-year land supply, which invalidates the local plan. 

The target to is to build 860 new homes a year. 

Since 2017, BDBC has a 1120 build per year average, but BDBC is still technically in deficit as it cannot include any over build from the previous year to make up a shortfall. 
Discounted bus fares are now in place and any single trip is £2. 

The Leisure centre flumes are now open again.  

The Councillor grant scheme closes on 28 February and reopens on 6 May. There is £6000 in the fund but you can only apply for 1 grant per financial year. Cllr Robinson suggested that we might consider applying for a war memorial or new noticeboards. 

5.23.
County Councillor’s Report

February report received from Cllr Vaughan and circulated by email today. 
LW spoke to Cllr Vaughan on the telephone today – offered £400 from his fund to put towards speeding controls in the village. LW to speak to Cllr Toms. 

LW
6.23.
Parish Matters







52.22
New Jubilee tree - application to the Councillor Community Grant Fund made this year. Rollover to next meeting. AS to find the plaque. 




AS
Mr Cane Wotton has contacted LW to ask whether he would be permitted to use a metal detector on the recreation ground. Divots and holes must be repaired. We probably need a legal agreement in place. Estate might have one 




AS / LW
7.23. 
Correspondence

Correspondence regarding the “Hitting the Cold Spots” project received – a new advice line available regarding the rising cost of heating homes available on 0800 804 8601. Posters have been displayed on all village noticeboards. To be included in the next LVL article. 
8.23. 
Highways

81.18a
Cllr Preston gave an update on Speedwatch on behalf of Cllr Toms. Waiting for approval from HCC for siting points for the electronic devices – quite proscriptive – contractor agreement plus also a visit to consider further road marking options – eg “sharks teeth” at strategic points. 

Awaiting notification from BDBC re possible sale of redundant equipment once their current scheme finishes. 

Seeking feedback from Sherfield, Beech Hill and Bramley about how/where they source their devices. 

Cllr Vaughan has kindly indicated he would provide some additional funding to help – but no figure has been agreed as yet. 

A member of the public sought clarification over what had been agreed to be purchased at the last meeting. It was confirmed that all councillors voted in favour of purchasing 1 radar speed sign costing approximately £2200. Cllr Toms is also looking into the possibility of purchasing second hand equipment from the Council which might be cheaper. 
We agreed at the last meeting to keep open the possibility of running the Speedwatch scheme but we acknowledged there is a manning issue. We need to decide whether to activiate.  Cllr Toosey said she had received an email from the police confirming that the Scheme had been shut. She will forward the email to Cllr Toms. 
LW explained that the scheme faces a staffing issue, as we need people out during rush hour, which is difficult for anyone doing the school run or going to work. The other issue is that the scheme can only be run during the summer months due to a lack of street lighting. 

A resident asked if we could have speed humps in the village. LW explained that Cllr Toms had already fully explored this idea with HCC. They will not install humps where there are no street lights and also we are on a rural cycle route. 
There was another significant interruption of the meeting by a member of the public.     MT
9.23.
Hampshire Constabulary Matters
Nothing to report. 

10.23.
Planning Matters

Nothing to report. 

11.23.


a. Basingstoke & Deane Borough Council (BDBC) Matters




b. Basingstoke & Deane Association of Parish & Town Councils (BDAPTC)

c. Hampshire County Council (HCC) Matters

d. Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC) Matters

All reports circulated via email. 

12.23.
Finance

a. Payments Made. The Clerk read out the payments listed below made on behalf of the Council since the last meeting: -

Village Hall


hall hire for coffee mornings 

 
96.00

Village Hall


hall hire for PC meetings


38.00


TOTAL



         
134.00
Payments Received: -






TOTAL



          
£0.00
Payments to be Made:-













TOTAL




£0.00
b. The Chairman and Parish Clerk will sign the Bank Reconciliation for December 2022. 

c. Precept. Precept request of £3900 submitted to BDBC last month.  
13.23. 
Parish Councillors Comments

59.22. a  The Vice-Chairman said that he had been asked to consider the possibility of exercising the power to co-opt a new councillor, as interest had been shown by at least two (and perhaps more) people. However, it appeared from a note issued by the Hampshire Association of Local Councils that parish council elections would be held throughout the county on 4th May 2023. We had no further scheduled Council meetings until after that date. Therefore, there seemed no point in considering co-opting a new member now, as he or she would not attend any Council meetings before the election, when all councillors (including any co-opted member) would leave office.
A member of the public said she did not believe that elections were to be held in Stratfield Saye this year, as councillors sit for 4 years and the last elections were in 2021. 

LW to check with BDBC.** 








Cllr Robinson also confirmed that the rules have now changed so that anyone wishing to vote at a polling station must bring photographic ID with them. 
If you don't have accepted photo ID, you can apply for a free voter ID document, which is known as a Voter Authority Certificate. Alternatively you can vote by post. 

There was another significant interruption of the meeting by a member of the public.    LW
14.23.
Open Forum
Mr Corden said that the lights in car park of the Iron Duke will be repaired soon. 
There continued to be significant disruption of the meeting by a member of the public.    
15.23.
Dates of Next Meetings

Parish Council meetings will be held on the following dates: 

15th May 2023
 
7pm 


AGM 
15th May 2023

7.30pm 

Ordinary meeting

2nd October 2023
7.30pm 

Ordinary Meeting 

4th December 
2023
7.30pm

Ordinary Meeting (to include the setting 






of the precept for 2023/24)

16.23. 
Closing

The meeting was closed by the Chairman Cllr Speed at 8.30pm.  

**After the meeting Louise Webb telephoned Jack Grounds of the BDBC Electoral Office to seek conformation of when the next Election will take place in Stratfield Saye. Despite the note from HALC stating otherwise, Stratfield Saye is not a parish that has elections this year, despite most other parishes in Hampshire being up for election.  Our next election will be in May 2024. We should have had elections in May 2020, but they were delayed until 2021 due to the Coronavirus pandemic, which is why the next election is in 2024.**
